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JANUARY NEWSLETTER     
 

 January 2nd General Membership Meeting  
  

 Lawrence's Restaurant, 611 Canal St., King City  
  Tuesday, January 2,2018  11:30am 

 

  Menu is: 
Beef Enchiladas, Rice and Beans 

or 
Chicken Club Sandwich with potato salad 

 
 

RESERVATIONS ARE A MUST!!!!!! 
Respond to Karen at karenleonhard@yahoo.com or (831) 385-1333 by Dec.31st . 

 
 

GENERAL MEMBERSHIP 
The guest speakers for the January 2nd General Membership Meeting will be Mayor of King City, Mike 
LeBarre and King City Councilwoman, Darlene Acosta.  They will be presenting the "State of the City", a recap 
of events and accomplishments in 2017 and a look ahead for King City in 2018.  Both Mayor LeBarre and 
Councilwoman Acosta will be running for re-election to the City Council in 2018. Everyone is welcome for 
lunch or to stop by to hear the speakers. 

 
Mayor LeBarre is a native Californian and serves as Mayor of King City, first elected to the city 
council in 2014.  He is Chair of Monterey-Salinas Transit, Director for Transportation Agency of 
Monterey County and Water Resource Agency. He is a Chair of Monterey County Mayors 
Association and a member of numerous committees in the county. 
 
Councilwoman Acosta is a lifelong resident of South County and holds a BA 

from San Jose State University in Social Work.  She is a volunteer with the King City Police 
Department as a domestic violence advocate and is South County Prevention Coordinator for 
Sun Street Centers.  She was elected twice to Greenfield City Council and served as Mayor 
Pro-Tem and currently is city councilwoman in King City.  
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 
 

New year, new challenges in 2018 for our Republican candidates running for office.  1st VP, Sue Kleber has lined 
up speakers in March, April and May who are running for State offices and on January 2, our own, Member 
Darlene Acosta and Associate Member Mike LeBarre will be here to give us the "State of the City" and tell us 
about their plans to run for reelection to King City Council.  This will be a good meeting to bring your friends 
who may want to join our club and learn about our city's accomplishments in 2017 and goals for next year.  We 
have a great start with 3 new members that Membership Chair, Dorothy Errea will introduce to us in this 
newsletter and at our next meeting.  Congratulations to Paulette Bumbalough and Ricky Humphreys for being 
selected as Citizen of the Year and Friend of the Community for 2017.  What an honor for both and for our club 
to have them as members.  I look forward to a new term as President of SMCRWF and I am so pleased that our 
team from last term is staying on with the addition of Jeane Errea-Mills taking on the fundraising events for our 
club.  It was encouraging to speak to many of our standing committee members who are also staying on and to 
add some new names to our roster taking over some of the vacant slots.  The CFRW Northern Division 
Leadership Forum is scheduled for January 27th in Rancho Cordova and I encourage any of our members who 
would like to become more educated and confident about the responsibilities and tasks associated with being 
an officer or chairman to attend.   Please let me know if you would like to join me there. 
 
Karen Leonhard 
President 
  
 
 
IN CASE YOU MISSED IT 
 
   

 

Our Christmas party was a relaxing and fun filled time 
with Christmas music provided by Celestina Ripley 
while we enjoyed a delicious prime rib luncheon.  The 
room was beautifully transformed with poinsettias and 
Christmas decorations by Cindy Wagner and Kathy Forgnone.  Our Regional Director, Bunny Hacker, installed 
the 2018-19 officers and our club was awarded a certificate of accomplishment from CFRW for impact and 
community engagement in our Military, Veterans and Armed Services.  Arlene Azcona was the winner of the 

Volunteer Service Award basket and Ricky Humphreys was chosen as the Associate 
Member of the Year.  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
SUNSHINE  
 

Barbara Wellong is recovering at home from surgery and enjoyed receiving the card we all signed for her at the 
Christmas party.  We have a new Sunshine chairman.  Cheryl Harrison will be sending cards to our members 
who need a bit of cheer or get well wishes.  Many thanks to Roz Arness for her many years at this post.  Give 
Cheryl a call if you hear of anyone being under the weather and she will send a card.  (831) 385-5977  

 

Karen, Arlene and Kathy Ricky and Karen 
Cindy 

Sue, Kathy, Karen, Bunny Hacker,  
Dorothy & Jeane 



View From The Edge Of The Crowd by Lee Schell 

 

 It's a good thing that I am retired and not running for political office because in 
this current climate of what I am calling situational ethics I would be getting 
kicked off the air like Charlie Rose or having to either resign, like Al Franken or 
drop out of a political race like Andrea Ramsey of Kansas. 
 

This was all pointed out to me by the 
current president of the South Monterey 
County Republican Women [Federated] who 
also has been my "roommate" for the past 50.5 years.  Let me add a little 
background here, as we used to say in the news business.  That was back in 
the day when most reporters could keep their mouths shut when given 
background information on a story while it was developing.  Now days, an 
off-the-record briefing is just another broken promise when getting a 
"scoop" is the priority. 
 
I started out my career in broadcasting as a Disk Jockey playing jazz and 
sometimes rock-n-roll on the radio.  Back then it was thought to be cute or 
"hip" when introducing or coming out of a record to make some kind of 
smart ass comment.  I got pretty good at "smart ass" and all that has stuck 
with me, over the years.  Many of my wise cracks, back in the day, were 

bordering on or were off color.  Back then I usually got away with it. That was then--this is now!  Sometimes 
some of these pearls of wisdom slip out of my mouth before my brain can take them back. Karen Leonhard 
points out that, given all these celebrities getting the "ax" for past indiscretions, I better clean up my act.  That 
brings up my point:  Things are different now, oh boy are they ever! 
 
Somebody who is keeping track says there are now over 90-people who are suffering the consequences of 
accusations of sexual misconduct.  You could say this is political correctness on Viagra.  It seems that the Left 
has jumped on this issue and by doing so seems to be "eating their young", politically speaking.  As this is 
happening, conservatives just seem to be scratching their heads.  All I can figure out is that the Democrats can 
see President Trump is firmly in the Oval Office---the probe 
into alleged collusion with Russia isn't going anywhere--
the economy is booming and Roy Moore lost the Alabama 
Senate race--they need something to rage over and this 
public morality play seems to suit them.  I don't condone 
some of the despicable behavior taking place  against 
women over the years, but we are becoming desensitized 
by all of this and in addition to not believing anything we 
see on TV in print and hear on the radio we are getting 
tired of the whole scenario.  Years ago I swore I would 
never take up golf.  Maybe it's time I did.    

 
  

 
  
 
  

 

 

 
 
 



AMERICANISM 
  Kathy Merritt and Sandy Lockwood participated in the Wreaths Across 
America ceremony held at the King City Cemetery on December 16th.  
The local VFW Auxiliary sold Christmas wreaths to honor our Veterans 
and at precisely 12 noon 
EST on December 16th, 
ceremonies were held at 
Arlington National 
Cemetery and performed all 
over the world by placing 
Christmas wreaths on the 

graves of our Veterans.  Participants from Fort Hunter Liggett 
and Mayor Mike LeBarre spoke at the ceremony.  Following the 
ceremony volunteers placed the wreaths on Veteran's graves and 
spoke their name to thank them for their sacrifice for our 
freedom.  
 
TEXAS RELIEF DONATIONS 
 

The club received a Thank-You note from the Texas Federation of Republican Women.  We sent $800 in gift 
cards to help our Texas sisters and their families rebuild. 
  

  
 
LEGISLATIVE 
 

TAX CUTS NOW 
If you are in need of some political action during our state's legislative break, you can visit 
www.taxcutsnow.com to support the President's effort for tax reform.  There you can sign the petition, sign up 
for alerts and even send a message to your member of Congress alerting them to your support of tax reform.  
Again, that's www.taxcutsnow.com  
 



MEMBERSHIP 
Many thanks to members who have paid their 2018 dues already.  I will pick up more payment envelopes 
tomorrow.  We have three new Regular members and one new Associate member.  Yea!!! We welcome you and 
know you will enjoy your membership. 
 

Lorena Cuffney 
44769 Sun Valley Drive  
King City, CA 93930 
831-386-0360 
lorenacuffney@sbcglobal.net 
 
 

Amy Johnson 
45155 Palomino Road 
King City, CA 93930 
831-682-5877 
mom2clc@gmail.com 
Sept. 21st 

Claudia Wollesen 
P.O. Box 360 
Bradley, CA 93426 
541-519-4043 
cmfield11@yahoo.com 
April 22nd 

Johnny Tacherra, Associate 
10034 W. Elkhorn  
Burrel, CA 93607 
559-647-3877 
JTCUSTOMS@sbcglobal.net 
July 30th 

We have a new address for members Sue and Ron Miller.  It is 125 Christopher Dr., Clayton, NC 27520  
 

YOUR ANNUAL SMCRWF DUES AT WORK 
 

Southern Monterey County Republican Women Federated annual dues have been the same amount ($25) 
since the club was established in 2000.  Of your annual dues, $18 is sent to California Federation of Republican 
Women Northern Division (CFRWND).  Your $25 dues payment is disbursed as follows: 
 

$10.00 is forwarded to the National Federation of Republican Women (NFRW) for your membership in the 
largest volunteer political women’s organization in the United States. 
 

$1.40 is allocated for your dues in the California Federation of Republican Women (CFRW), the largest state 
federation with a membership of 13,000 women. 
 

$3.00 goes to our Advocacy program in Sacrament, (LASOF) where we have a full time Advocate who interacts 
with our state legislature and provides weekly updates on current bills.  California is the only state in the 
Federation to have this program. 
 

$3.60 is collected by our Northern Division.  California is such a large state that it is divided into three divisions 
so that clubs may join together for conferences and workshops that are more geographically accessible. 
 

$7.00 remains with Southern Monterey County Republican Women Federated (SMCRWF) 
  to help support the following: 
 

+ College Scholarships for King City High and Greenfield High Seniors 
+ Purchase books for donation to elementary and high schools 
+ Postage expense for packages to the Troops 
+ Lunch & Honorariums for monthly Speakers as required 
+ Costs for printing and distribution of monthly newsletters sent to all members & associates 
+ Insurance costs for club events 
+ Donations to local organizations 
+ Post Office Box rent 
+ Chamber of Commerce dues 
+ Registration fees for Club President and members to attend Federated Women conferences 
 
Dues envelopes have been mailed to all Regular members and all Associate members for 2018 and are due now.  
If you have any questions about your membership, please contact the Membership Chair, Dorothy Errea.  
djerrea@aol.com or (831) 382-4230 

 

FLAG DAYS  
 

New Year's Day - January 1 
Martin Luther King Jr. Day - January 15 
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SOUTHERN MONTEREY COUNTY REPUBLICAN WOMEN FEDERATED 

GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING MINUTES 

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 7TH, 2017  

Location:  Lawrence’s Restaurant, King City, CA 

 

CALL TO ORDER:  A quorum present, President Karen Leonhard called the meeting to order at 12:00 p.m.  All Officers Present:  

President, Karen Leonhard, 1st Vice President, Sue Kleber, 2nd Vice President Sharlene Hughes, Treasurer, Dorothy Errea, and  

Secretary, Kathy Forgnone.  

INVOCATION, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE & THIS DAY IN HISTORY:  Led by Secretary, Kathy Forgnone.   

INTRODUCTIONS:  President Leonhard, recognized speaker Monterey County Sheriff, Steve Bernal, Sue Kleber, former KC 

Councilwoman, Johnny Tacherra, candidate for 12th Dist. Senate, his assistant, Joe Agusto, Mark Mueser, candidate for Calif. 

Secretary of State, Sue Raycraft and Beth Winters of the Southern Monterey County Rural Coalition, Bonnie Jean Grab’s guest, 

Francesca and Joanne Banuelos, columnist for the King City Rustler Newspaper.  Also present, Lorena Cuffney, Amy Johnson, Carol 

Kenyon, Barbara Plaskett, and Michelle Ing. (42 members and guests present.) 

GUEST SPEAKER:  1st Vice President, Sue Kleber introduced the guest speaker, Monterey County Sheriff, Steve Bernal.  Sheriff 

Bernal said he hopes to have back into service, 30 new Sheriff deputies by June of 2018.  Sheriff Bernal also confirmed that ICE is 

primarily interested in deporting criminals, not law abiding undocumented aliens. 

Additional Speakers:  Johnny Tacherra, Candidate 12th Dist. Senate, and Mark Meuser, Candidate for Secretary of State, introduced 

themselves and announced they were running for office in 2018.   

 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:   
Approval of October Minutes - It was moved by Roz Arness, and seconded by 2nd VP, Sharlene Hughes, to approve the Minutes of 

the October 3rd, 2017, General Membership Meeting.  Motion carried unanimously. Correspondence - None.  Treasurer’s Report - 

Treasurer, Dorothy Errea, reported the beginning balance on Oct. 31, 2017, $5,394.55, Expenses $500.38, and Income $530.58.  The 

balance as of October 31st, 2017 is $5,424.75, noting $1,000 is pending for the 2016 Scholarship recipient.  The report will be filed 

for audit. (Exhibit A.) 1st Vice-President’s Report - 1st VP, Sue Kleber announced that the December 5th, General Membership 

Meeting, will be a Christmas Party, with live music and a Prime Rib menu!  The only business will be the installation of Officers, 

annual awards, and gifts for the children at Fort Hunter Liggett. 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS:  
Membership Report.  Chair, Dorothy Errea, reported no changes since October.  The Club has a total of 45 members, and 31 

associates.  Caring for America.  Committee Chairman Cindy Wagner thanked the members for their boxes with items for Operation 

Troop Packages, which will be mailed out the first of next week.  Sunshine - Chair, Roz Arness, reported that Tom Grim is on the 

mend.  Newsletter - Editor, Jeane Errea-Mills set the deadline of Nov. 17th, for any items to include in the Newsletter. 

NEW BUSINESS:   

Wildfire Relief for CFRW Members - Any members wishing to contribute a gift card or cash to purchase them should contact 

Treasurer Dorothy Errea or President Karen Leonhard.   

Report on Monterey CFRW Convention - Members Beverly Kelley, Kenda Chavez, Dorothy Errea, Jeane Errea-Mills, President 

Karen Leonhard and Kathy Forgnone gave brief reports on the CFRW Convention they attended in Monterey October 6-8th.  Jeane 

Errea-Mills said she will be working on a Facebook Page for the SMCRWF. 

EVENTS & ANNOUNCEMENTS:  
Nov. 10th-MCCARLM Museum will hold “Cocktails in the Barn, San Lorenzo Park. 

Nov. 10-12 - CFRW Northern Div. Fall Convention - Red Lion Inn, Redding 

Nov. 11th-VFW Veteran’s Day BBQ & Bake Sale 

Nov. 11th - Salute to Veteran’s Concert & Pre-Concert Reception 

Dec. 16th -VFW Aux. Wreaths Across America, KC Cemetery - 9:00 a.m. 

 

MEETINGS:   

Nov. 9th - Monterey Peninsula RWF meeting, Carmel Rancho Golf Club.  Featured speaker will be Jim Brulte, Chairman of the Calif. 

Republican Party. 

Nov. 20th - Paso Robles RWF meeting, Paso Robles Inn.   

Nov. 28th -SMCRWF Board Meeting, noon at Rabo Bank, everyone welcome.  

Dec. 5th - SMCRWF Annual Christmas Party, 11:30 a.m. at Lawrence’s Restaurant.  

 

OPPORTUNITY DRAWING: Member, Arlene Azcona won $57 in the Opportunity Drawing. ADJOURNMENT:  With no further 

business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:05 p.m.    
                           
Submitted by:  Kathy Forgnone, Secretary          Approved: __________ 

 
 
 
 



NEWS OF OUR NEIGHBORING CLUBS 
 

MONTEREY PENINSULA RWF 
Jan.  11   Monterey Peninsula RWF luncheon meeting at Rancho Canada Golf Club,     
                 Carmel Valley, 11:30am.  The speaker is Brad Dacus, Founder and  
                 President of Pacific Justice Institute. The subject of his talk is  
                 "Freedom of Religion".  RSVP (831) 484-1104 
 

PASO ROBLES RWF 
Jan.  15   Paso Robles RWF luncheon meeting at Paso Robles Inn, 11:30am 
                  The speaker is Jon Coupal, President of Howard Jarvis Taxpayers 
                   Association.  RSVP (805) 434-0707 
 
CALENDAR 
 

Dec. 25    Merry Christmas 
Jan.     1    Happy New Year 
Jan.     2    General Membership Meeting, Lawrence's, 611 Canal St., 11:30am 
Jan.  15    Martin Luther King Day 
Jan.   18   SMCRWF Audit and Budget Meeting, 1st Capitol Bank, 9:30am, all welcome 
Jan.   30   Board Meeting, Rabo Bank, King City , 12 noon, all welcome 
Jan.  31    Rotary and KC Chamber Luncheon Meeting, 12 noon, Orradre Bldg. 
 
BIRTHDAYS  
 

Jan.  15   Paulette Bumbalough  
Jan.  19   Ron Miller 
Jan.  28   Karen Plummer 
Jan.  29   Bob Lockwood 
 
REAGAN LIBRARY EVENTS  www.reaganfoundation.org (805) 522-2977 
 

Dec.  31   New Years Eve Celebration.  Call (805) 577-4057 to reserve. 
Jan.   16   David Limbaugh Lecture, 6pm Book Signing, 7pm 
Jan.   19   Youth Town Hall, 10am-12pm 
Jan.   26   Facing History and Ourselves, 8am-1:30pm 
 
NEWS OF OUR SPONSORS 
 

TRUE VALUE HARDWARE 
Get organized in 2018.  Stop by in January for good prices on storage containers. 
Happy New Year from everyone at True Value. 
 

McSHANE’S LANDSCAPING 
McShane's is your one stop shop for all your drought solutions.  We carry pre-bagged rocks, sand and bark.  
We rent tools and concrete trailers.  We carry fountains and offer garden advice and ideas.  
www.mcshanesnursery.com  
 

WILDHORSE CAFÉ  
Wildhorse Cafe will be closed at 2pm on December 24th and reopened on December 29th at 7am until 2pm.  
Closed again on December 31st and back on January 2nd at 7am.  "Merry Christmas and Happy New Year and 
thanks to everyone for dining with us in 2017 and looking forward to seeing everyone in 2018".   Katie Dodson 
 



 
                         SoMoCo Republican Women Federated 

                          2018 
                         Elected and Appointed Officers 

 
President Karen Leonhard karenleonhard@yahoo.com 

 
(831) 385-1333 

1st Vice President Sue Kleber  susanfromkleber@gmail.com 
 
(831)386-9561 

2nd Vice President Jeane Errea-Mills jlerrea@aol.com 
 
(831) 594-2127 

Secretary Kathy Forgnone  katforg1@aol.com 
 
(831) 385-1899 

Treasurer Dorothy Errea  djerrea@aol.com 
 
(831)382-4230 

Parliamentarian Dorothy Errea  djerrea@aol.com 
 
(831)382-4230 

Auditor Mikel Ann Miller  malymiller2@gmail.com 
 
(831) 385-5581 

  

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

Americanism  Kathy Forgnone katforg1@aol.com  (831) 385-1899   

Budget & Auditing Mikel Ann Miller  malymiller2@gmail.com 
 
(831) 385-5581   

Historian  Laurie Slaten Slaten3@sbcglobal.net 
 
(831) 385-4205    

Hospitality Kathy Forgnone  katforg1@aol.com 
 
(831) 385-1899   

Legislative  Kenda Chavez kendakelley@gmail.com 
 
 (831) 210-0605   

Membership Dorothy Errea  djerrea@aol.com 
 
(831)382-4230   

Newsletter  Jeane Errea Mills jlerrea@aol.com 
 
(831) 382-4230   

Programs Sue Kleber  susanfromkleber@gmail.com 
 
(831)386-9561   

Publicity Karen Leonhard karenleonhard@yahoo.com 
 
(831) 385-1333   

Ways & Means Jeane Errea-Mills  jlerrea@aol.com 
 
(831) 594-2127   

   
  

Awards/Services Karen Leonhard karenleonhard@yahoo.com 
 
(831) 385-1333   

Book Project  Laurie Slaten Slaten3@sbcglobal.net 
 
(831) 385-4205    

Caring for America Cindy Wagner  Cc6977@sbcglobal.net 
 
(831) 386-9660   

Chaplin  Kathy Forgnone katforg1@aol.com 
 
(831) 385-1899   

Drawing Jeane Errea-Mills  jlerrea@aol.com 
 
(831) 594-2127   

Phone Committee  Kathy Forgnone katforg1@aol.com  (831) 385-1899  

Scholarship Paulette Bumbalough paulette.bumbalough@gmail.com 
 
 (831) 214-0742   

Spirit Award  Kathy Forgnone katforg1@aol.com 
 
(831) 385-1899   

Sunshine  Cheryl Harrison Cbb5656@yahoo.com 
 
(831) 385-5977   

Voter Registration  Arlene Azcona   
 
 (831) 674-5519   

Standing Committee Chairmen 

Other Committee Chairs & Volunteers 
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MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION 

 
Name________________________________________________ Birthday (Mo/Day)______________________________________ 
 
Address________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Phone_______________________________________________ E-Mail___________________________________________________ 
 
Active Member $25/Year__________________       Associate Member $10/Year_______________ 
 
Active member is a registered Republican Woman. She will have voting privileges and may hold office. 
Associate member is a woman who is an active member of another Republican Women Federated club 
 or a man that is a registered Republican. 
 
_______________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
Signature                                                                                                                Date 
 
Please make check payable to SoMoCo RWF  
 

Mail to: SoMoCo RWF 
   P. O. Box 221 
   King City, CA 93930  

ELECTED OFFICIALS     http://www.montereycountyelections.us/pdf/elected_officials_list.pdf                                                          
 

MONTEREY COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS               CONGRESS U.S. HOUSE   GOVERNOR    
Simon Salinas  D    District 3   South County                      
168 W. Alisal, 3rd Floor. Salinas, CA 93901                                    Jimmy Panetta     D        District 20  Jerry Brown     D 
(831) 385-8333                                                                                       228 Cannon House Office Building.  State Capitol Bldg. #1173 
                                                                                                                  Washington, DC  20515   Sacramento, CA. 95814 
KING CITY CITY COUNCIL                                                          (202) 225-2861          (916) 445-2841 
                                                                                                                  100 W. Alisal, , Salinas, CA 93901 
Mayor Mike LeBarre  R                                                                      (831) 424-2229 
Darlene Acosta             R 
Carlos DeLeon             D                                                                      U.S. SENATE 
Carlos Victoria            D     
Rob Cullen                   D                                                                      Sen. Kamala D. Harris    D  
                                                                                                                 112 Hart Senate Office Bldg.  
2121 S. Vanderhurst St., King City, CA 93930                            Washington, DC  20510 
(831) 385-3281                                                                                     (202) 224-3553  
 
STATE SENATE                                                                                 
 
Sen. Bill Monning   D  District 17                                                   Sen. Dianne Feinstein   D 
State Capitol Room 313, Sacramento, CA. 95814                       331 Hart Senate Office Bldg. 
(916) 651-4017                                                                                     Washington, DC   20510 
                                                                                                                (202) 224-3841 
Sen. Anthony Cannella   R   District 12                                         
369 Main St. #208, Salinas, CA 93901                                          
(831) 769-8040 
                                                                                                                PRESIDENT 
STATE ASSEMBLY                                                             
                                                                                                                Donald J. Trump  The White House  
Anna Caballero  D  District  30                                                      1600 Pennsylvania Ave. N.W. 
318 Cayuga Street, #206, Salinas, CA 93901                              Washington, DC 20500 
(831) 759-8676                                                                                    (202) 456-1111 (202) 456-2461 (fax) 
   
CONGRESSIONAL  LEADERS     
                                                                                                                                
Speaker Paul Ryan  R  House of Rep.                   Sen. Majority Leader Mitch McConnell R 
 1011 Longworth H.O.B.                      317 Russell Sen. Bld. Washington, DC 20510                           
 Washington, DC 20515                      (202) 224-2541 
(202) 225-6205 
 
                                                                                                          
                                                                                  
                                                                                                              

 



 
 

 

 
 

 

John Alcantar and family 


